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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON tuesday, 26 FEBRUARY 2008
AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2007.1.1         PRESENT

Mr John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair), Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), 

Mr Thomas Ellis (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Mr Randall Starkey (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Mr Kambani Ramano (Salisbury House Senior Student), Mr Markus Mostert (Salisbury House Warden), Mr Miles Downard (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Mr Byron Smith (Winchester House Senior Student), Mr Nick Hodgson (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Ms Aziza Mdee (Truro House Sub-Warden), Ms Kim Usher (Truro House Sub-Warden), Anne Warring (Truro House Warden), Ms Misty Appel (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Ms Lerato Kampi (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Ms Lomini Dhlamini (Canterbury Annex Sub-Warden), Ms Christie Garson (Canterbury Annex House Sub-Warden), Prof Sarah Radloff (Hall Fellow), Mr BG Guruwo (Hall SRC Representative 2008), Mr Rouan Wilsenach (Hall Senior Student 2008), Prof Santy Daya (Hall Fellow), Sr Rosemary Büchner (Associate Hall Fellow), Ms Pumla Jali (Canterbury House Senior Student), Ms Judy Dlamini (Truro House Senior Student)  and  
Secretariat: Ms Tanya van Wyk (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary).
2007.1.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

2007.1.3 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

All items raised will be addressed under agenda item 2007.1.17
1. Allan Webb Adventure
2. Sun City Children

3. Upstairs of Dining Hall
4. Coats-of-Arms

2007.1.4 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Mr Ramano proposed acceptance of the minutes however there were some typo errors. He volunteered to be the scrutinizer of the minutes for the Hall Committee of 2008.
2007.1.5 HALL WARDEN’S FORUM
5.1   Welcome
Mr McNeill welcomed everyone to the first Hall Committee Meeting. He informed all concerned that the Hall Committee Meeting is a forum used for the various residences to air their issues or concerns however to also have these discussions at the house levels as well.

5.2 Exam Results

The following graph is in view of the number of subjects passed:
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Mr McNeill noted that it was quite concerning the outcome of the exams however he has not researched the possible explanations yet. Winchester had six (6) academic exclusions and it was noted that there were generally more exclusions among men.

Canterbury House had phenomenal individual results with all firsts namely:

Ms Candice Coombes, Ms Misty Appel, Ms Nicole Wilson and Ms Mia Pristorius.
5.3 Other

Mr McNeill commented that the start of term had a smooth start and that there was positive feedback on the appearance of the Hall especially Canterbury & Truro House – well done to the Hall. Winchester House Committee went to Hobbiton for their Leadership Camp and Canterbury, Salisbury & Truro went to the …
Mr McNeill mentioned that the double-room topic was one of an uncomfortable nature however the new residences that will be built will not be double rooms. He is hoping that there will be more scope of input on design of the new residences. Mrs Buchner asked the location of the new residences to which Mr McNeill replied above the quarry which would be ideal as it connects to the Post Graduate Village and it is also on level ground.
2007.1.6      BOARD OF RESIDENCES

7.1 Student Representative

The Hall Senior Student – Mr Rouan Wilsenach (Winchester House)
The Hall SRC Representative – Mr BG Guruwo (Winchester House)

The Board of Residence Student Representative – Ms Lerato Kampi (Canterbury House)

7.2 Warden Representative

The Hall Warden – Mr John McNeill
The House Warden – Ms Anne Warring
2007.1.7          DOS ALCOHOL-ABUSE AWARENESS WEEK
Mr Mostert noted that the Dean of Students are promoting non-alcoholic events and thus creating a competition which must include no alcohol. There are two (2) chances to enter (namely in the first term and the second term). Judges include the Vice-Chancellor, Deputy Vice-Chancellor of Student Affairs and the Dean of Students. One would need a sound business plan as a foundation. Mr Mostert recommended entering the Allan Webb Adventure as our unique winning team and mentioned that trying to do more events would be spreading ourselves out sparsely. 
Ms Kampi suggested having a Talent Show as it is easy to market, economical and has been successful in the past. Mr Wilsenach voiced his concern in having an Open MIC night as only the entrants that are interested would enter and not many others. Mr Hodgson suggested having a Quiz Show to which Mr Wilsenach noted that having heats in each Hall and the Final contestants go through to the Final and he suggested having an Inter-Residence Community Involvement Project. Mr McNeill noted that it is rather the number of students involved that would qualify for the winning team and prize.
There was a general feeling that an earnest effort should be given otherwise not at all. Hence the AWA would be submitted for the competition and Mr Wilsenach would meet with students interested to submit an entry over and above the Allan Webb Adventure. Mr Wilsenach is to report back to Mr McNeill as to the outcome of the meeting.
Mr Ramano raised a concern as to how this could possibly make any in-roads to the Alcohol Awareness campaign to which Mr McNeill responded that it can change views on alcoholism and that the University needed to make an effort to raise the level of awareness by enforcing the 12h00 closing time for pubs during the week to promote responsible drinking.

2007.1.8          PROVISIONAL HALL BUDGET

Mr McNeill opened the floor for discussion with regards to the provisional budget for 2008. There was a general feeling of satisfaction with the provisional budget and would continue ordering five (5) copies of The Herald newspaper for the various residences concerned. Mrs Wicks noted that the DSTV channels were not included in the budget and Ms van Wyk should make the necessary adjustments.
Mr McNeill opened the floor for discussion with regards to the use of the surplus and mentioned the following options:

· Use the surplus at a Hall Level – something for the Hall

· Distribute equally amongst the residences

· Use for Capital expenses

He recommended using the surplus for something tangible towards the residences.

Ms Warring suggested using the surplus for the Winchester Pool area which is utilised by the residences to purchase benches as well as suggesting water filters however this would be an ongoing expense. Mr Smith mentioned that he had done some research as to the cost of filters which cost between R 2 000 – R 3 000. Mr Daya mentioned that perhaps in winter we would need generators (
Mr Mostert suggested fixing the existing tennis net or purchasing a new one and the dividing the remainder of the surplus amongst the residences. Mr McNeill mentioned that one could get in contact with the tennis club for their second hand tennis nets (which are still in perfect order).

There was a general feeling of consensus with regards to implementing a tennis / basketball court on the existing tennis court. The poles would remain in tact for the hoops and the tennis net could roll up and down. Mr McNeill asked for costing in this regard.
It was suggested that this item be taken back to the respective residences however it was felt by some that deliberating would be a futile exercise.

A vote was taken:

Take the item back to the residences – 2

Use the surplus at Hall Level – 7

Use the surplus at House level – 9

Hence it was decided that the surplus would be divided equally among the residences.

2007.1.9 HALL CALENDAR
The Hall will have two (2) Dinners and two (2) Brunches of which the Brunches take place during swot week. The Dinners will be held in the first term and in the fourth term. The Guest Dinner has been cancelled. Please note that all dinners will be held on a Tuesday and not on a Wednesday as scheduled in the provisional function dates calendar. Mr McNeill requested that Ms van Wyk be told in advance of non-attendance to these functions. 

2007.1.10 ORIENTATION WEEK POST MORTEM
Mr McNeill asked whether there are any additions to the existing feedback notes.
Additions:

· VC Welcome at Monument too far – consider providing transport

· All four (4) of the SRC function was enjoyable

· Overlapping of the time schedule of the functions

· Not enough tickets for functions

· Request to consults with the residences / students want 

· Chocolate Extravaganza was poorly organised with regards to collection of money & instructing the residence to run the chocolate extravaganza

Mr McNeill mentioned that the residences are not permitted to raise money from the students in the residences.

Mr Guruwo informed the Committee that there were only two (2) buses available for transport; there was not enough funds to allow free entrance; acknowledged that the venues were too far apart and that the time schedule for the various functions were poorly organised.
The Hall Committee asked that “The effectiveness of the SRC” be placed on the agenda for the next Hall Committee Meeting.
2007.1.11 REPORTS FROM SRC REPRESENTATIVE
There was none to report back on. 
Ms Warring requested a revised Student Representative Council colour poster for 2008.
2007.1.12 WELCOME DINNER
Ms van Wyk mentioned that the guest list comprises of the new Hall Wardens in the University. Ms Dhlamini volunteered to say grace at the Welcome Dinner, 

4 March 2008.

Mr McNeill reminded the Committee that suggested formal guests could be given to Ms van Wyk for the Leavers’ Dinner.
2007.1.13 RULE CHANGE SUB-COMMITTEE
Mr McNeill chairs this committee and inviting anyone interested to join this committee. The committee will scrutinize the current Rule Book and recommend changes suggested. A meeting for the Rule Change Sub-Committee will be held in the second term.
2007.1.14 CONSERVATION OF WATER & ELECTRICITY
Ms Warring voiced the obvious regarding the Eskom Load Shedding that has been scheduled on specified days of the week and at scheduled times. There is a need to use electricity sparingly by switching off lights that are unnecessary. Ms Warring mentioned that she would circulate an e-mail from the web “The Power of One” which is based on the water & electricity conservation. Ms Warring mentioned Mr McNeill’s idea of having a Green Award for the most paper, electricity & Water conserved. A general concern was raised with regards to the installation of meters. The suggestion of Green Award was enthusiastically received by the Hall Committee. 
Mr McNeill requested the House Committee to seek sponsors for the Green Award cup and if a sponsor cannot be found, it would be purchased from the Hall Funds.

Mr Wilsenach suggested planting a tree instead of receiving a cup to which Mr McNeill followed on and suggested placing a plague on the tree in honour of the winning residence. Ms Appel noted that planting one tree and placing the various winning residences’ plagues on it instead of a new tree every year for the winning residence as the grounds available are limited and permission needs to be granted from Grounds & Gardens.
2007.1.15 RHODES UNIVERSITY CHOIR
Mr Markus mentioned that due to the Chapel being painted and refurbished the Rhodes University Choir would like to use our Dining Hall as it has the most beautiful acoustics. The Hall Committee were in accordance and would support the Choir in our Dining Hall.
Mr Mostert will confirm the date and time of the event.

2007.1.16 HALL COMMUNITY COMRADIE
Mr McNeill voiced his concern to the rivalry among inter-residences in the Hall. There seems to be a rift developing quickly between the various residences with active aggression. Aside from Truro, active leaders are working in opposite directions instead of working in a team towards a united goal. Mr McNeill appealed to the various senior students to stop this rivalry and unite as a Hall. Mr McNeill mentioned that it saddens him that there is a separation with regards to the soccer association between Salisbury & Winchester House. He re-instated his plea to stop the animosity among the residences, as much as one would think Mr McNeill lie’s camp in Winchester he would like to see the Hall unite as one family.
Mr Starkey mentioned that soccer played as Salisbury House and as Winchester House is just as effective as playing united as well as that the friction between Salisbury and Winchester goes beyond just the soccer issue.

There seems to be an isolation of individual House tables in the Dining Hall which creates a barrier among the residences in the Hall. It was also voiced that during the Hall Braai’s the residences should mingle and get to know the other residences – after all, isn’t that what it is for? 
Mrs Wicks suggested combining the Leadership Camp for the House Committees. She felt that it was a true bonding experience this year when Salisbury, Canterbury & Truro went together on their Leadership Camp experience.

2007.1.17 NAME CHANGING

Mr McNeill asked the Committee to please peruse the Name Changing document and consider all that is written thereof ; specifically those that pertain to our Hall. Mr McNeill requested that this item be taken back to the House levels and feedback be produced at our next Hall Committee Meeting.

Mr McNeill requested that this item remain as a standing item for our next Hall Committee Meeting.

2007.1.18 HALL BALL

Mr Wilsenach suggested the following:

· Increase the cost of the ticket prices of which an amount of approximately 

R 5.00 be donated to a charity (e.g. Sun City Pre-School) and in turn would generate sponsorships
· Do away with the Starters at the Hall Ball which would enable cheaper ticket prices by a few Rands.

The latter was opposed by the Hall Committee as the part of the fun of attending the Hall Ball is the wining and dining thereof. It was suggested by Mr Wilsenach to minimise the decorating of the Dining Hall as the Allan Webb Dining Hall is already beautiful enough. The various options are to be considered by the Hall Ball Committee.
2007.1.19 INTER-RESIDENCE PORTFOLIO MEETINGS

Mr Wilsenach suggested that portfolio heads meet regularly to encourage the Inter-Residence co-operation.

2007.1.20 SUN CITY PRE-SCHOOL

Mr Wicks will continue the sponsorship campaign and to encourage students to sponsor the children at the Sun City Pre-School.

2007.1.21 UPSTAIRS OF ALLAN WEBB DINING HALL

It was agreed that students may use the upstairs area of the Dining Hall. It was noted that students should be encouraged to hand in trays and not go upstairs with the trays. The students could stay upstairs to chat though. 

Mr McNeill will speak to the Caterers with regard to this item as well as the manner in which Steele deals with the students.
2007.1.22 COATS-OF-ARMS

Mr Ramano asked when the Coats-of-Arms were to be mounted. Mr McNeill responded that he would deal with this matter as soon as possible.

2007.1.23 AWA REPORT

The Allan Webb Adventure report was not submitted for 2007. The Allan Webb Adventure Committee is to ensure that this report will be submitted to the Hall Committee.
This meeting ended at 22h40 on Tuesday, 26 February 2008.
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